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Approved
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Roll Call

Senate Secretary Martha Horst called the roll and declared a quorum. 

Senator Kalter: Good evening, everyone.  Before we go to our information items, I got some questions this afternoon about the three searches that are going on in the Provost's office, and I was wondering if the Provost would be willing to give us some updates about those.

Provost Murphy: Certainly.  I'm glad to.  So, the two search committees have been working, reviewed all applications, and as of last week had selected candidates that they would have moved forward to the interview phase.  And so as they allow those candidates to let the right people they want to have let know that they are going to be interviewed, we'll release those names.  So they'll be released prior to the interviews.  We'll put something up on our website.  For each of those candidates, we have one session for the Academic Senate Exec Committee and then the appropriate internal committees that that particular candidate would work with.  But I could tell you that I think we've got two sets that have had time to tell folks.  So the Assistant Vice President for Academic Administration finalists are Kyle Ciani from Women's and Gender Studies and History, Yojanna Cuenca-Carlino from Special Education, Deb Garrahy from Clinical Experiences in the Lauby Center, and Dallas Long from Milner Library.  We have two candidates who will be interviewed for the Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Education position.  That's Amy Hurd from the Graduate School and Rocio Rivadeneyra from Honors Program.  The Associate Provost finalists have asked…  They had just found out, and they've asked for a couple days to make sure they tell the right people on campus so no one is surprised.  So those names I think should be released by Friday, and you can go to the Provost's website to see those.  I think we had a question that you forwarded about seeing the full schedule.  We don't typically send out the full interview schedules, but I would tell you that these are staff positions so there won't be open forums partly because they're staff positions rather than line kind of leadership positions but also because we're going to be trying to interview anywhere from 8 to 12 people in a little less than three weeks and we thought that might be…  You know, just the odds of people showing up for 12 open forums might be kind of whacky.  But anyway, information on the website.  Any questions at all?  What didn't I answer for you?
Senator Kalter: Any questions?

Provost Murphy: I'm sorry.  I'm supposed to ask you to ask them.  I never do that.  

Senator Kalter: That's okay.  I usually just try to help that along.  So, no other questions?  I think that you've covered all the ones that I got and forwarded to you.

Provost Murphy: Great.  Thank you very much.

Information items: 
10.17.18.01 Policy 3.3.5 Distinguished Professors CURRENT
10.16.18.01 Combined Distinguished Professors policy proposed changes 2018 MARK UP
10.17.18.03 Combined Distinguished Professors policy proposed changes 2018 CLEAN
Senator Kalter: All right.  Thank you.  So, we move to our Information Items, which are the proposed changes to the Distinguished Professor Policy and the University Professor Policy.  Before we start that discussion, I know that most of you have heard this, but our guests have not heard the sort of history how we've gotten to these drafts, so let me just go over that before we begin our discussion.  
Back in 2014-15, the Faculty Affairs Committee of the Academic Senate had a number of meetings and worked out preliminary drafts.  At the end of that year, there was still a need to meet with the University Professors because that had not happened yet, and there were also questions out of the Executive Committee about, based on the drafts that we received, how to avoid politicizing the process because at that time the proposal was to have the Distinguished Professors or the University Professors meet as a group and then any college that wasn't represented would have a faculty member who was not a Distinguished Professor on that, and some of us were concerned that that might politicize that process.  And I think I talked last time about whether the process is already politicized is sort of in the eye of the beholder, so it either was perceived as politicizing a process that was not political already or further politicizing it.  
During the 2015-16 year, there was not really any progress on the Faculty Affairs Committee.  They had to switch to other things.  Then the committee picked it up again in 2016-17 and did research on comparator universities and what their policies and practices looked like.  That year there were two changes.  The one change was a change mid-year in who the chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee was, and the second change was that we had a change of Provost that year.  So, during that year, although some progress was made, not a ton of progress was made.  And there was an idea for an ad hoc committee that would be made up of members of the previous committee that had created the original proposal and members of the current committee, but by the time all of that occurred, a number of the members that had been selected for the ad hoc committee basically stepped off the Senate.  
So in 2017-18, last year, the only remaining members essentially were myself, Senator Horst, and John Baur who is sitting over in the chairs over there.  And essentially the two things that we did were to gather diversity statistics for the two designations and also to interview University Research Council faculty and also University Research Council associate deans for their input into the process and into the policy.  And so here we are.  We are here with a preliminary draft to Caucus.  And actually, last time we had a discussion of that rather than an information item on it, a preliminary draft basically looking for further input.  And if we had gotten a lot of further input, we probably would have sent it back to committee, but there was very little further input so we incorporated that input into the present draft and now we are here and have invited both the University Professors and the Distinguished Professors to either send written comment or to send representatives or both.  We have gotten so far, I believe, three written comments:  One from Steve Taylor, who I think you saw the e-mail that I sent where he had his comment embedded in there regarding the word teacher versus educator, one from Scott Sakaluk speaking on behalf of the Distinguished Professors, and then one from Jim Jawahar that we sent to you I think this morning or this afternoon regarding the University Professor policy.  All right.  
So, this is an Information Item only.  We are not moving to Action tonight on anything.  Let's begin.  Usually when we have guests we ask them to make comments first, so why don't we invite our guests to go ahead and make comments and also let me introduce you.  We've got Dave Malone over on my sort of far right from Geography, Geology, and the Environment (I always have to remember the new name of your department); Rachel Bowden from Biology, and you're also serving right now as the acting chair of Economics; and I am sorry, Marla, I'm missing your last name.  Why is it not coming?  Thank you, thank you.  Marla Reese-Weber, who many of you in my college know, and you are our Associate Dean for Finance and Personnel as I remember, right?  Terrific.  All right.  Thank you very much.  Sorry about that.  So, if you'd like to go ahead and make some comments, we'd be happy to hear them.
Dr. Reese-Weber: I have no comments.

Dr. Bowden: So, I think as you all saw the e-mail from Scott Sakaluk, that was really a consensus from the Distinguished Professors.  I think everybody responded when it was all said and done.  So I think the biggest concern that the Distinguished Professors had with this particular policy was the inclusion of a second body – the University Research Council – and it was unclear what the rationale was for including that second body.  I will admit that I've only been through these deliberations once as a Distinguished Professor and…
Dr. Malone: I haven't been through them at all yet.

Dr. Bowden: So, partly I was curious to find out how this came about because my one time through this process, I found it to be quite egalitarian and fair.  And I went through this process twice myself, and both times I felt like I was treated quite fairly.  So it seems, at least my read of the policy changes, it was addressing something that is a bit of a mystery to me, quite frankly.

Dr. Malone: And I'll just say, too, this was…

Senator Kalter: Before you speak, can I just ask both of you if you can speak a little bit more directly into the microphone so we can make sure that we have you on tape?  Thank you.

Dr. Malone: I was just going to say I haven't gone through the process yet, so this year's candidates will be the first that I've reviewed.  But like Rachel, I applied the first time two years ago and I applied the second time this last year.

Senator Kalter: All right.  We do have the 2014-15 Faculty Affairs Committee chair here sitting next to me.  So, Martha, would you like to say a little bit about where the idea of, not necessarily for the URC, but just in terms of having other people other than the Distinguished or University Professors on a recommendation committee or in the recommendation process, how that emerged?

Senator Horst: Yes, and I might at this point be speaking as a School of Music faculty as opposed to being chair of that committee, but for instance, in the faculty meeting we just had with the School of Music last week, our chair raised concerns that we have faculty right now going up for one of these awards and nobody from the College of Fine Arts is representing that type of research.  So there's a perception – particularly in the Fine Arts where there's no Distinguished Professor currently, and there has never been faculty from the performing arts who has received one of these awards – there is a perception that the current body that's evaluating the applications represents a certain slant of research that is article based.  The creative arts, in particular, is a fundamentally different kind of research.  The performing artists who have to be at their research because they're performing, it's difficult to perceive how one could, for instance, obtain international stature if you're teaching five days a week.  So I'm now speaking as a School of Music faculty, there's a real perception that the current system is not working effectively.  
I, personally, think that the inclusion of a shared governance body is the direction we should go, and the reason I think that is that, for instance, the Service Award Committee is decided that way.  There is a Service Award Committee that has representation from the different colleges.  The Teaching Award Committee is another body that's a shared governance body that has representation across the colleges with all the different perspectives of the colleges, and that's the shared governance body that reviews the Teaching Award Committee applications.  So I'm not quite convinced even what the rationale is behind including Distinguished Professors.  This is an award.  So, why would we have to have a body of people that come from particular departments, even?  Why can't we use one of the shared governance bodies that we already have?  For instance, the University Research Council has an appointed member from each college.  They decide who gets the Research Award.  Why can't they also decide who gets the Distinguished Professor Award and the University Professor Award?  So the concern really comes from a statistical analysis of what colleges are getting these awards and the lack of representation from the College of Fine Arts that could potentially be leading to a lack of appreciation for that kind of creative art pursuit.
Senator Kalter: Would anybody like to say anything more about that?  I can also…  One of the things that I forgot to do, and I'm trying to look for it in my papers (I hope I have it here) is to look at some of the things that we talked to the Distinguished and University Professors – I'm sorry, to the University Research Council – about.  So, one of the things that was at the top of our list was the course load that people are on and whether the different course loads that we have throughout the university from 3-3 to 3-2 to sometimes 2-2 in certain departments, whether that has an impact on whether or not you are seen as being able to go up for the award.  We talked a little bit about how some of the colleges seem to have better pipelines towards the award than others, which is why in the current proposal for the changes in the policy we are asking the College Councils to inform the group, inform their faculty, about sort of what does a Distinguished Professor look like at another institution that's an R2 with a certain type of course load and that kind of thing.  Martha, maybe you can help jog my memory since I can't find my papers on that right off the bat regarding what we talked to the University Research Council about.  There were some other concerns that we had brought up.

Senator Horst: We talked about whether or not this was an award or a rank.  We had them clarify that.  
Senator Kalter: Yeah, and I do want to talk a little bit about that because I think both in Scott Sakaluk's message and in Jim Jawahar's message there was a kind of perception that I think the committee has heard before that this is a rank, and I think it's sort of obvious where that has come from.  It probably is from the financial reward that is given at the time that the award is given out.  The sort of logical fallacy there, I think, is that first of all a rank has to be approved by the URC and by the Faculty Caucus and has to be in the ASPT book.  So this is why we're sort of in the proposed policy clarifying that the rank remains Professor.  It is possible to propose to the URC that there be a fourth rank or a fifth rank or stepped ranks or what have you, but we haven't done that yet.  And so one of the things that is said there, though, in Dr. Sakaluk's letter is that the more senior are the ones that…  In other words, the people already at the rank are the ones that should be the ones to bring people up into the rank.  So, first of all it is not a rank, but even if that were so, the more senior in this ASPT promotional system are always from the same department.  They're always sitting on the department's DFSC or they're writing letters of recommendation in order to recommend that person for a promotion, and that even may not be uniform across campus that you have to be at a higher rank in order to write that letter of recommendation.  But that's a very important thing is that the difference here is that the Distinguished Professors are not from the same department necessarily as the candidates, and so that makes for a different type of process, a kind of dis-analogy.  

The other thing is that the DFSCs that make the final decision in a promotion could actually conceivably be made up entirely of associate and assistant professors, especially if you have an associate professor as your chair.  And so even in the promotional system that we have at the university, it's not actually always true that the final decider, the DFSC or what have you or the more local decision maker, is actually at a rank above the people who are getting promoted.  

So the other thing that we talked about last time in the Caucus was there was a suggestion that we add the requirement that the people that go up for these awards have to be excellent in research, teaching, and service, all three, rather than two of the three: research and service or research and teaching.  And again, that would be more like an ASPT rank system where you have to have all of your credentials reviewed.  And in fact, I think that if we did that the standard for it would probably be lower because you would probably have a minimum expectation before you hit that rank rather than kind of what we have for the award, which is sort of looking for the stars, so to speak.  Did anybody else want to discuss?
Senator Nichols: I just had a question about the history of how this started.  At any point since the DP program is – what, 35-36 years in at this point – at any point was there conversation about establishing a new equivalent honor that would use new criteria that reflect the criteria that are being proposed as opposed to altering the existing DP program?

Senator Kalter: I'm not sure I'm understanding the question, Senator Nichols.

Senator Nichols: So, come up with…  So, the UP is relatively new compared to the DP.  Was there any conversation of establishing a third honorary position that was comparable to those based on a more rounded criteria than scholarship?

Senator Kalter: No.  What I believe…  I think the closest that we came to any type of discussion about different types of awards was in the 2016-17 committee where we discovered that some universities might have, for example, a Distinguished Teaching Professor or, you know, separated from Distinguished Research Professor or what have you or where it appeared that some might come out of the colleges themselves so that you might…  For example, we had a Library Dean that is now, I believe, a Distinguished Professor of Libraries at another institution.  So that type of a model.  But that was about the closest we came.  In fact, if anything, what I have heard debated is whether or not to retain the University Professor Policy and designation or to eliminate it.  Senator Haugo, you were next, I think.
Senator Haugo: I just wanted to add that I appreciate the inclusion of another body reviewing the nominations as another faculty member from the College of Fine Arts.  I'm in the School of Theatre and Dance, and I have had conversations about possibly nominating somebody, and the reply has been there's really not a point in making a nomination because it's not an award that an artist would necessarily be chosen for.  So I agree that there is a perception that being chosen as a DP is something that is not unachievable but might be very difficult for an artist.  I appreciate the effort to establish a review process that would perhaps represent as many colleges as possible in that.  I don't know that the URC is necessarily the answer.  I do hear Jim Jawahar's complaint about that in the e-mail, that that would mean that assistant and associate professors could make those decisions.  But I think at some point the DP process needs to be opened up so that creative activity becomes something that is respected and perceived as eligible for that.

Senator Ferrence: I've got a variety of thoughts going through my mind.  I guess I'm going to go back to a point that I actually brought up when we were discussing the ASPT Sanctions, Suspensions, and Dismissals Policies and there was a lot of discussion about the concern of what happens when you have recusals and you don't have enough people from your particular college and where would you go for somebody to review.  And the point that I made then was that when I came to ISU 20 years ago, I joined a College of Arts and Sciences, which was a very foreign concept to me because I was going to have people that weren't scientists evaluating me.  And then I sat on the college CFSC and I had to evaluate people for promotion and tenure who weren't scientists.  And as I've said before, you know, in my mind books are for people who are retired and papers are for people that are in the peak of their career.  That's the way a chemist would view the world, but that's not at all the way, say, somebody in English would view the world.  And so originally I felt very threatened, as I hear right now from people from colleges that aren't sort of currently represented by the DPs, but I quickly learned that if I was going to survive at ISU I had to accept that I was going to have to work within a system where people that were very far…  I mean, when I look in our college system, there are a number of departments in CAST or even Nursing that I would say are closer in terms of ethos of discipline to my discipline of chemistry than some of the departments within my College of Arts and Sciences.  But I took it upon myself, one, to figure out how to educate the people who weren't like me, and two, when I was on the committee, to try and understand what does excellence look like.  And so to me, I'd like to reject the notion that the DPs or the UPs are de facto unfair because they are evaluating somebody who is not like them.  I do agree that the perception could be there, and to me that's a very important education type thing because I worry that if the perception is that people won't win something, then they don't apply.  But then if we say, well, since nobody's applying we need to change the rules to encourage…  I'm not sure that that's the way to go about it.  It's maybe more have a group of DPs go into the college and sit down and say, really, we want to see an applicant.  I mean, I know I brought up last time that sometimes there's years where zero or only one DP or UP was bestowed, and I was told that might be because there was lack of applications, but the finances just didn't allow them to be appointed.  But, you know, I think there's capacity.  My sense is that the university is looking for really qualified people.  I think we need to get the applications in there and not necessarily change the particular process.  

The other point that I wanted to make, which is related, is that I'm a bit concerned with these documents in that I see the issues of the eligibility and the responsibility is really clarifying and very helpful, but then we have this second issue of procedure.  And by trying to do it all at once, I worry that we run the risk of either having to say, well, we're not happy with this part, but overall it's better to make the change than not.  Or, because I have one part that I'm not particularly happy with, will vote down all of the change, and things like clearly articulating that there's a pay raise involved with becoming a Distinguished Professor.  The current documentation suggests that that's not at all the case, although I gather that in recent years people who became Distinguished Professor did get a pay raise.  So, I kind of am wondering, one, should we be decoupling the two discussions of eligibility, responsibilities versus procedure so that we could potentially accept one and not the other.  And then the other thing is, how do we educate each other so that we can trust as opposed to saying let's just have another body that isn't necessarily going to… that's just another group that we're going to have to learn to trust?  
Senator Kalter: I think I saw Professor Bowden about to speak.  Let me just say something to one of Senator Ferrence's points.  This session, and all Information sessions, are exactly in order so that when we go up for a vote we will have a document that has the changes to any of the sections of the policy that we prefer.  So I don't imagine that if we wanted to change parts of the procedure, but we like the eligibility and the other parts of the policy, that that would be a problem.  Because it's here and now that people should be putting on the floor, well, I don't like this part of the procedure.  Have you thought about changing it this way?  Right?  And if it doesn't get into the draft, that can also happen in the debate phase where we make motions to amend and then see if they carry and if they do, then it gets changed, and if they don't, then obviously people liked the way that it had been put forward.  So I just want to make sure that everybody understands that.  That this is the time to let us know I like this part of the draft; I don't like this part of the draft.  Have you thought about this?  Can you change it this way?  That kind of thing.

Dr. Bowden: So, there's a couple of things I'd like to say.  Am I close enough now?

Senator Kalter: You might want to pull it just a little further.  Thank you.  

Dr. Bowden: All right.  So, first of all, Dr. Sakaluk did not use the word "rank" in his response.  We were very clear that that is not what we were inferring.  So I do want to make sure everybody is aware that we do understand the difference between the ASPT designated ranks and this title.  But the point that he was trying to convey on behalf of the Distinguished Professors was that we are asking a body to evaluate somebody for what is an honorific title that is supposed to be selective.  I looked at a number of different universities today.  They give out very few of these designations.  It's not something that everybody will necessarily achieve.  So, I just want to be clear that he was not telling you guys that we think this is a rank.  

But secondly, I think that one of the issues that is exactly one of the points Greg was getting at is the perception.  I mean, that's what I'm really hearing from people.  But I can tell you that I have not yet come across – and I know my tenure has been short on that committee – I have not come across a nomination from the School of Fine Arts.  I don't know when the last time somebody was nominated from the School of Fine Arts, but part of the process is soliciting outside letters from people in your field because we are being asked to evaluate people who are a far field from us.  And again, as Greg pointed out, the College of Arts and Sciences is an incredibly diverse arena.  I couldn't possibly understand everything that everybody does within the college.  Part of the reason we ask for those outside letters is to provide perspective for us because we know we cannot be an expert in all of those areas.  So this is something that the college now, Arts and Sciences, requires of all faculty that are coming up for tenure and promotion.  I do not know that that is universal across all of the colleges, but we do actually take those letters very, very seriously and a huge amount of our discussion actually centers around what those individuals say about the progress of that person.  I am not going to say that I would know how to evaluate somebody in Music or in Theatre, but we can trust that people in your field can make that evaluation, and we listen to and respect those responses.  
Senator Horst: One of the rationales behind choosing the University Research Council is it's a shared governance body that has representation from all of the colleges.  That's typically the way we make decisions on the university level, especially for awards.  And so it seems rational to have this award go through a similar process.  That we have a University Service Award Committee, we have University Teaching Award Committee, and we have representation from all the different colleges.  One of the problems is that you look at the…  I'm not saying that these people are trying to be biased, but you just look at the makeup of the Distinguished Professors right now, and they don't represent the University.  A shared governance body that has representation from the different colleges does.  So that's the rationale behind having them look at the applications.  I, personally think that that's who should look at the applications.  That's just my opinion.  But I can definitely support having…  I would hope that we have a shared governance body look at the applications, and I can see the rationale behind having the Distinguished Professors, too, but I would advocate that maybe we could just move to a model the way we handle the other awards and just have a committee look at it.  But I think it's not an assessment of necessarily that there is an intentional bias.  It's just that this is typically the way we have representation.  There have been faculty that have talked to me that have gone up for the University Professor award and were rejected, and so I can tell you that.  I am not aware of anybody who has gone up for the Distinguished Professor award.  I talked to people in Music and, like Senator Haugo, they don't see the point because they don't think that it's attainable for the creative arts at this point.   
Senator Crowley: I can address what's occurred in the School of Art.  We have had one Distinguished Professor.  He was given the award 20 years ago.  He has since retired.  And in that 20-year period we had two other faculty members, very well qualified, who went up for Distinguished Professor without success.  Multiple applications.  So it is something that does come from the Fine Arts.  We've worked hard in the School of Art to make it clear that this is something we would support faculty members doing.  We've had faculty members do it.  As I indicated, there has only been one in the last 20 years who has been successful, but we intend to keep trying and we have some young faculty members now that are coming up that look very promising, so we're encouraging them to take this into consideration once they reach the point of a few years in rank as full professor.  So we're thinking about it, we're talking about it, but we're not having a lot of success.  And it's not for lack of ability.  It's not for a lack of contribution.  Whatever is the reason, I'm sure it's legitimate.  The reason that they didn't get it I'm sure is legitimate, but it is perhaps something that could use another set of eyes or groups of eyes.  What that would be, I don't know.  It might be URC.  It might be something else.  Or it could be simply asking the committee to meet with each college.  Have a college-wide meeting.  Meet to discuss it.  Talk about your expectations.  Hear what the different colleges use when making determinations with regard to promotion and the kinds of things we look at when we're measuring someone's ability.  The contributions that individual is making.  So it could just be a matter of improving communication.  It could also be a matter of expanding input.  But we're there and we're trying.
Senator Haugo: If I can just follow up by saying that the fact that you have not seen nominations since you have been a DP is a symptom of the problem.  The problem is, perhaps, one of perception and that needs to be addressed in some way.  I would also point out that in other award categories, we don't assume that the only people who can choose someone to advance, for example, to full professor, are full professors.  We understand in the academy that a junior professor can recognize distinguished scholarship as well.  What the DP process feels like for some of those folks is more like a club that one is applying to gain access to than a shared governance process similar to the ASPT process.  Those two factors working together, I think, are what produces the environment that we have now, at least in the Arts, in regard to the Distinguished Professor title.
Senator Jenkins: I do agree that it might be a good idea for Distinguished Professors to visit each college and encourage people to apply, but I don't see how that addresses the gender inequity that we see in the demographic e-mail we got.
Senator Ohler: I missed a meeting so I apologize if this question is redundant, but I'm curious about the history of having the former DPs nominate that.  So, it would seem that at some point there was never any DPs.  And so how did that process occur and how did it…  And it doesn't seem like from the former language that it has to be just the DPs, but that's the process that we have.  Can anyone speak to that?

Senator Kalter: I'm not sure that even the people who have 30 years in to this University know the answer to that question.  Does anybody in the room know how the process grew up to be what it has been in practice?  I believe it is lost in the mists of time.  For those of you who didn't get that on tape, Senator Pancrazio asked if it had to do with white smoke coming out of the top of the Vatican (I think I'll rephrase it so it's absolutely clear).  

Senator Ferrence: So, I apologize for mixing topics because I think maybe it would provide some enlightenment in that if we look to the University Professor document, that's one that we certainly should be able to point towards the idea that it wasn't that long ago that there were no University Professors and somehow we found a way to appoint the first of those.  And we're ready…  seem to be headed in a general direction that the University Professors, like the Distinguished Professors, would like to have the primary input on sort of who should and shouldn't.  So it might be useful to look through the University Professor lens to see how you go from the first appointments to within a few years.  Is it simply that once you finally identify those people of excellence, now you have a pool that you can trust and hopefully the first picks were wise?
Senator Kalter: Well, that's actually a much easier one, and that is that the Distinguished Professor practice was well in place by the time the University Professor Policy was written, and so it became an imitation of it.  Any other comments?

Dr. Malone: A couple of comments about my experiences with the process.  And I would like to point out that my department has never had a Distinguished Professor before.  I won the distinction last year.  So, this is a charter department.  This is a department that's been around since 1857.  So, I'll admit that four or five years ago, you know, there's always a bit of how do you convince the people that are there to include you in that group?  So what I did four or five years ago, I think it was 2014, is I had lunch with three different Distinguished Professors from two different colleges and two drastically different parts of Arts and Sciences, and I got some advice as to what a candidacy would look like, and I was nowhere near it.  I was nowhere near where that should have been at that time.  So I took the time to develop my career trajectory with that goal in mind.  And I can also tell you that in this past year I have been counseling people in other departments and other colleges about my experiences with going up for the Distinguished Professor award.  So I think that if there's a perception that the current Distinguished Professors wouldn't welcome the opportunity to talk with anybody who is interested in this process looking forward the next set of years to develop a candidacy is just wrong.  Because I found nothing but help from the Distinguished Professors to give me advice on what my career needs to look like.  What my trajectory needs to look like.  So I can speak for myself, at least, and say I would welcome any conversation with anybody and I would be more than willing to offer my advice on the process.
Dr. Bowden: I would second that.

Senator Aduonum: Thank you very much for all your comments.  I admire the fact that you had to have lunch to get answers to how to prepare your portfolio.  I don't know, and I hope that as faculty members we have to have lunch or meet with the Distinguished Professors in order to be recognized.  Is there a process?  Is there an outline of things that we need to put in place?  I mean, where do we go to ask prospective applicants to discover and to find out what needs to be done and how to prepare?  Do we have to have lunch?  Do we have to meet with Distinguished Professors in order to be able to do that?  And what if we are not able to?  Then we cannot qualify or be considered?
Dr. Malone: Well, I mean, I was proactive in figuring this out.  I want to make it clear that my candidacy was no way anywhere near being ready for consideration five years ago.  So I think that it would be…  This topic has been discussed a little bit at least already now.  I think it would be absolutely appropriate for Distinguished Professors to come, or any group of the Distinguished Professors to come, meet with anybody who wants to.  I think that would be welcome.  From the people that I know on this committee, I think anybody would welcome it.  So I can certainly speak for myself to say I would be happy to meet under any circumstances anywhere with anybody who is interested in the process.

Senator Martinez: I would say since you figured it out, we could codify that.  And if we codified that, then I don't think it matters who is on the selection committee.

Dr. Malone: Well, I think the two of you have hit the nail on the head.  Nowhere in there does it say how many letters you need or that you need letters from these constituencies to testify about this part of your candidacy.  Those are the particulars that I learned along the way along with, you know, the international trajectory and the international experience and the set of scholarship that I would need to be able to make the case.  So that is something that I think should be in the policies, wouldn't you agree?

Dr. Bowden: Yeah, I absolutely agree with that.  I think, though, that every year the Provost's office puts out their nomination, call for nominations, and that provides some guidance.  But I think as both of us went through this process twice…  And I come from a department where there are many Distinguished Professors, and I still didn't get it right the first time.  So it's not a magic formula that if you do X, and you do Y, and you do Z, and you tick all of these boxes then you're in.  I think that the arguments that you're trying to build and how you present your materials sometimes doesn't go right the first time.  The Distinguished Professors, two of them met with me after that process and talked to me about what I should be considering in terms of how I presented things, how they would recommend me doing this moving forward, and I took their advice.  So, do you have to have lunch with somebody or meet with them?  You don't have to, but it's to your own benefit if you take the time to be proactive and reach out to people.  I really do think every Distinguished Professor would be happy to meet with people if they asked.

Dr. Malone: Can I follow up real quick?  I had the exact same experience when I was notified that I didn't get it the first time.  I had three different Distinguished Professors give me advice as to how to improve it.  So I think my experience was everybody wants to try to get people elevated to be successful.

Senator Kalter: I just want to make a couple of points of clarification before going back to Senator Crowley.  In the letter that the Provost's office sends out every year, there is a quantity of letters.  But there is not any direction, let's say, about I think the way you put it was who exactly, which parts of your portfolio do the letters need to be about.  So, that is just to clarify that that's not in the policy, but it is in the letter, and it's assumed to be in the letter as a part of a procedure.  But it's important to think about what you said in terms of the Distinguished Professors pointing out how you needed to have essentially well-rounded letters.  Right?  And that's something that we can perhaps consider, but I think that…  In other words, the Provost's office can consider that as something that might be something good to go into the letter.  It also could be that that's not possible to do for every single discipline in a single letter, but we can talk more about that.  

I am disturbed at the advice about internationalism because the policy has always said and is still recommended to say national or international recognition, and in fact I think the wording right now is "national recognition," the current wording.  And so this is one of the issues that was raised multiple times, that it was impossible to understand how the group of Distinguished Professors had decided at some point in time that rather than going by what the policy said, they were going to up the ante and say that we needed to have international recognition, not just national recognition.  So this is, in fact, one of the causes of potential changes in the policy to that extent because when we have a body that is not looking at the policy when it's looking at applicants (candidates), that is a problematic position to be in and I think that some of the other things that have been brought up there are that some fields may be particularly poorly positioned to be able to get international recognition.  That may or may not be the case, but it has been an argument.  Let me go to Senator Crowley, then to Senator Horst, then back to Professor Malone.
Senator Crowley: I just wanted to ask a question for clarification.  So you said that after your first application was unsuccessful that you had colleagues reach out to you?  And they were in your department?

Dr. Bowden: No.

Senator Crowley: They were just Distinguished Professors who had reviewed your packages?  Is that true in both cases?

Dr. Bowden: Yes.

Dr. Malone: Yes.  I had one from English and one from Business and one from Biology.

Senator Crowley: Okay.  I think that's great.  I think it's admirable.  The two individuals from our area had never heard from anybody, so I don't know why that is.

Dr. Bowden: I think this is relatively new.  It was something that the DPs recognized was not happening.  And so I think I might have been the very first person that went through that process.

Senator Crowley: Well I'm glad that that's a change because I think it's a positive step forward.  Both individuals made two applications, and after the second application…  And they revised their applications.  They also had very strong letters of support from outside the walls.  But I think if there is that kind of feedback…  I mean, we get that feedback on grant proposals.  Even though there are very few of them available to us in the arts, the few that we have, have the option of getting some feedback.  And I think that's important.  That could make the difference.  So I'm glad to hear that.  We talked previously about codification.  I'm wondering if that's now standard practice.
Provost Murphy: I do think that's a great change, and I think the deans maybe helped recommend that to the current DPs and they were very amenable to that idea of trying to think about how to reach out to unsuccessful candidates.  And I like that process a little bit better than what's proposed in this policy so the proposal would have an unsuccessful candidate reaching out to me and getting written comments on why they weren't selected, and that makes me a little nervous.  I like the idea of a conversation with members… people sitting at that table.  Even if it's a conversation with me as part of that, that's fine, but rather than asking for a written summary of why they weren't selected.  I don't think that will be as helpful as an actual conversation.
Senator Horst: As we were talking about some of the criteria and how there was a perception it had to be international versus national, it reminded me of a conversation we had with the DPs in 2014 and '15 where they said that they thought that you had to have done your years of teaching at ISU.  They thought that that was a very important part of a DP candidacy, that they would had to have had their career at ISU.  It doesn't say that in the policy.  It was just something that that body had decided that's what they were looking for in a candidate.  And that's sort of my frustration with this is there's this body of faculty – very esteemed faculty, yes – but there's this body of faculty that's taking the process in one direction and nobody even knows how it started that it had the DPs evaluate these applications.  So, what is the rationale behind keeping that part of the evaluation process continuing?  

Dr. Malone: I wanted to clarify, I was not ever counseled that I needed to have an international presence.  What I was counseled on was how to amplify the international experience and presence that I had.

Senator Kalter: Oh, thank you for clarifying that.

Dr. Malone: So I wanted to make sure that that's clear.  And also with respect to the letters, the idea behind the letters weren't to have them well rounded; they were to have them very pointed and have a particular expert testify to some element of your record.  So it wasn't trying to find one person that could say everything about you.  It was trying to find a set of individuals that could point out certain things about you.

Senator Kalter: That was what I was trying to get across.  I'm sorry if I didn't articulate that in that way, but that's what I meant by well rounded.  In other words, you get five letters and together they would show what a well-rounded individual you were because each person could speak to a different portion of your portfolio.  But that's a part that's not in any advice that anybody gives, and so you had to go seek that out verbally, right?  Rather than having it be something that was up front as advice.

Dr. Malone: Right.  Well, one thing that I personally – this is speaking for myself – that I would welcome is I'm not sure that the Distinguished Professors know who the candidates are ahead of time, and I don't see why the candidates couldn't be counseled – this is speaking for myself, mind you – why they couldn't be counseled in May when the Provost's office is first alerted.

Senator Kalter: Thank you.  I'm writing that down.  Let's see.  So, I wanted to go back to something that Senator Horst said.  Am I missing anybody here?  I wanted to highlight something that Senator Horst is bringing up because it got brought up in the Executive Committee meeting and debated at some length.  And I'm not sure whether it's clear what is being suggested, so I want us to debate it here.  What I believe Senator Horst is suggesting is that she believes that in the part of the process where the recommendations are being made that in fact it would be only the University Research Council making the recommendation to the Provost and that the Distinguished Professors would not be in that process.  So I'd like people to weigh in on their thoughts on that.  It's not in the copy.  It would be a change in the proposal because right now the proposal is to have both the Distinguished Professors as a group and the University Research Council as a group make independent recommendations to the Provost.  They can meet jointly if both groups wish to.  They can meet separately, but both of them would give recommendations to the Provost and then the Provost would make the final decision, obviously.  So can we have a little bit of debate about that altered proposal about whether the Distinguished Professors, or in the other policy, the University Professors, should or should not continue to be part of the process?
Senator Ferrence: So I'm going to take this one and the only way I can respond to it is at kind of a personal level, which is since I came to ISU 20 years ago I was very familiar from the time I got here about the DPs because just about the time I got here one of the Chemistry faculty had recently become DP and another one was just about to become DP.  So I was aware of the prestige.  And for me personally, I'm somewhat ambivalent about whether we add another oversight body.  I'm not sure that I see the need, but I would actually be personally really disappointed not to be vetted by the current DPs because at least for my own – I'm just going to put it out there – for my own ego, I kind of want the validation from the people that have already had that honor.  And if I didn't have that, it wouldn't mean that much to me to get the honor.  It would just be a pay raise at that point.  And I didn't actually realize until really a conversation a few months ago that was related to this document that DPs even got a pay raise.  I thought, genuinely, UPs got a pay raise; DPs did not because the website simply says that you get a tenth month pay for two years.  So I never aspired to the honor for pay, but if the DPs aren't involved, then it's just a pay raise as far as I'm concerned, personally.

Senator Crowley: I feel that it's imperative that the DPs be involved in making the decision.  I think that their understanding of the honor, the award, is special.  They've been through the process.  I think they would provide a specific insight into it.

Senator Nichols: I agree.  I just can't imagine cutting them out of the decision at this point.  And also, since we've been speaking about perception so long, I think such a dramatic change would lend to the perception that they've made incorrect decisions in the past and they needed to be reined in or removed, and I don't think that's anything that we want to put out there.

Senator Martinez: This is from an organizational behavior perspective.  I think that status is a huge motivator for a lot of people.  I think that the DPs deserve to have a say on the selection of future DPs.  And I don't think it would hurt to have the URC or some other body involved.  I think that would actually help, especially if you're using certain criteria that are regular.  I don't see why it would hurt.  I would give the decision power to the DPs, not the URC.  I would just let the URC oversee it if they wanted to or to look at the outcomes.
Senator Kalter: Just because you mentioned criteria, I wanted to let everybody know, when I asked Dr. Trites last year or the year before to send criteria to us, her reply was that there are none – at least no written criteria.  So, just to clarify that there was no set criteria according to that reply.  It sounds like we don't have a lot of debate on that one.  
What I want to do is go back to Senator Ferrence's point about potential changes to the copy.  So let me go over…  I'm going to just do this with the DP one, but there are similar changes in the University Professor one.  Most of what you see in the policy is simply clarification in the eligibility.  It's just shortening, but it has not changed much except that we, at the bottom of the eligibility, crossed out the idea that there could be two Distinguished Professors each year.  This came out of discussions with Dr. Baur and whether or not we are aligned with other universities in terms of the number.  I happen to agree that it's important for it to stay a rare honor, but we wanted to be able potentially to give the Provost's office a little bit of room in deciding whether it should be two or three per year or what have you.  This is not about…  Just to be clear, the salary to the base comes out of the Academic Impact Fund, and it is a very small part of the Academic Impact Fund, so I don't think that there is any concern that somehow or another we can't afford to have two per year if we wanted it.  And the idea there would be, do we think that the Provost's office should have a little bit of leeway or not in terms of having more than two in a given year?  
The next changes, the first one clarifies that it is not a rank but indicates that it can be used in public documents to indicate one's status.  The second thing is clarifying so that everybody knows that there is a pay to base included and has been for quite some time, although I think that's also lost in the mists of time as to when that began.  And because we've had some sort of mid-year promotional types of things, there's clarification about when that kicks in and when it doesn't.  Again, number three is trying to build in a little bit of wiggle room into the budget because a thousand dollars is probably beginning to not keep pace with inflation.  So right now it's a thousand dollars, but we wanted to give the Provost's office the ability to give a little bit more as the years go by.  I believe that the rest of that part is just rearrangement of stuff.  
The only significant addition is at the bottom probably because we just started to do disciplinary stuff – or just ended, I should say – disciplinary stuff in terms of ASPT policy last year, we were thinking around the idea (which has always been the case, even without the ASPT's disciplinary policies) that you could potentially have the honor removed, for example, if you decided to murder somebody.  You know, we might want to take that away.  We've been having that conversation regarding the emeritus professor, whether that's always a designation or whether we should have the power to revoke that.  And that didn't come from me.  It came from another area.  Under procedure, the proposal is to just clarify the first one that it is no longer that the Provost shall develop a uniform policy.  That was back in the 1980s.  Now it's maintaining and circulating and then explaining when that happens.  The second part is adding to how the nominations work the idea that the College Council would be responsible for ensuring that faculty are well informed, et cetera, and also informing the Provost about that.  Number three would be making explicit the current process and adding to the current process the University Research Council there and then indicating how that would work.  I have noted what Dr. Murphy just said about the end of that paragraph, that rather than saying, “…candidates whose portfolios are not recommended by either of the councils may request written feedback from the Provost,” that she would rather have that be more like a conversation and that it would maybe be better having it either with the Provost or with the Councils or possibly with both.  We can work that out in Executive Committee.  And then the next one is to…  Let's see.  I think the next one is simply, again, articulating that the Provost decides how many to forward to the President each year and that part of that is going to be the Research and Graduate Studies Associate Vice President, and part of it is going to be the budget person figuring out how much money there is to spend on that.  And then the last one just confirms that the appointments are made, or announced I should say, during the Founder's Day.  

Does anybody have any further suggested changes to any of that?  We have Dr. Sakaluk's letter.  We have Jim Jawahar's letter for the University Professors.  We have Steve Taylor's, and we have the comments so far.  Are there any specific wording changes or any specific philosophy changes other than the one about where you get the feedback if you don't succeed?
Senator Marx: Is there a reason that it has to be…  It says in the spring of each year the uniform policy for nomination documentation goes out.  Why isn't that just on the Distinguished Professor website or the University Professor website?
Senator Kalter: In other words, it's not needed in the policy?

Senator Marx: No, I'm saying that the only time anybody sees those is in that spring letter.  It's not on the website for those two awards.

Senator Kalter: I believe that we could say that it should be put on the website.  Is that what you're saying?  That it should be put on?  

Senator Marx: I think that it could be always available there.  

Senator Kalter: Yeah, I think it could be, actually, and that's, again, more of a sub-procedure than a real procedure.  But I do think that it is important that the letter continue to go out because it's the thing that jogs everybody's memory.  But you're right.

Senator Marx: That's normal that it's included in the letter, but at the same time, as one is aspiring to one of these awards, that the details of how one achieves that ought to be on that website.

Senator Kalter: On a website.  Yes, thank you.  Thank you.  And are you saying, though, you think that that should be stated in the procedure?  That it will not only be maintained and circulated but that it will be stated that it will be maintained on the website?

Senator Marx: If it needs to be, but otherwise it's just a request that it be there.

Senator Kalter: Okay.  

Senator Marx: Secondly, what is the rationale for, as Jim Jawahar pointed out, to have the…  Let's see, what was it?  The input from the two people in the Provost's office in making the decision.  Let's see.  Where is that?  The Associate Vice President for Research and Graduate Studies and the Associate Vice President for Academic Fiscal Management.
Senator Kalter: So, you'll notice that they are not making the decision about who gets the appointment.

Senator Marx: Right.  It's in consultation in terms of the financial part of it.  Correct?

Senator Kalter: Correct.  So, what we're talking about is currently this is Dr. Baur's job and Dr. Lacy's job.  Right?  So, Dr. Baur is at sort of the pinnacle of the research and creative activities in the university so has an understanding of sort of what is going on around the university in terms of our scholarly and creative productivity so can give advice to the Provost regarding do we have so many incredible performers that really two is not enough; there ought to be more.  And Dr. Lacy is in charge of the Academic Impact Fund and so can give advice about, you know, do we have enough funding to accommodate more?  Because it's not just that year, obviously.  It's for several years in a row because you're adding to their base salary.  So that's the rationale, but they're not in any way deciding or seeing any of the candidates or any of the people who are forwarded by either the Distinguished Professors or by the University Research Council.  It's simply the number.

Senator Marx: Right.

Senator Kalter: And I wanted to go back, also, to your other point just to let everybody know.  We put in "in the spring of each year" because it had been the case that the letter used to go out in the fall, and during the course of this several-year process it seemed like it might be better to have that letter go out in the spring for the reasons stated there, that it allows the candidate to know that they are going to be nominated and to have some time to put together their portfolio.  Other specific changes that you want to see in the copy?
Senator Aduonum: Did I hear you correctly when you mentioned that there is no criteria for…  So what do we do about that?  I mean, how does one know what to put together?

Senator Kalter: That's a very good question partly because of what has been raised here.  How does somebody who is in Dance put together a portfolio through the same guidelines as somebody who is in English?  And maybe English is not the best counter example.  Maybe we should say Chemistry.  So, there is a point at which criteria…  It makes sense that Dr. Trites said that there is no criteria because you can't have a uniform criteria across 35 departments and hundreds of disciplines and sub-disciplines, right?  On the other hand, it's very clear that there are hidden criteria regarding national/international…  There has been lore about the number of articles you're supposed to have (I don't know that that lore is true or not), whether you should have articles or have performances, and where the performance venues need to be and that kind of thing.  So I think that that is a work in progress.  What I will say about that is that this policy is over 30 years old.  We do need to make changes to it, but it is not…  As Senator Jenkins said, we're probably not even going to start to touch the things that create the gender imbalance even if we add another committee to the review.  I think that is a much more deep-seated issue and we need to keep the criteria building as a work in progress and not have it dropped just because we make updates to the policy.  And that is what the College Councils hopefully will work on is to help to provide sort of what I think Senator Martinez said.  If you know that, that can be written down and it doesn't have to be done by any particular set of people.  So I think we need the College Councils, though.  What we found last year was that the ability to build an understanding of the difference between what you need to do in music performance versus music theory versus theatre versus, you know, a certain part of English that does writing versus a certain part of English that looks into the archive, that all of those things are so…  There are so many different profiles that it's going to take a while for the College Councils to sort of look at what other institutions are doing and make some recommendations about what is reasonable to think about in terms of a Distinguished or a University Professor who is on a 3-3 load at a Research 2 institution.  So I'm sorry I can't give a better answer than that, but that's where we are right now.  Other contributions?
Senator Day: Don't your peer letters sort of address that issue?  You're coming from different cultures, different programs.  Those letters should really address what constitutes significant contributions, right?  Don't you think?

Dr. Bowden: So, I think that the point that you were making about the criteria needing to be vague because it is meant to be all-encompassing is just where they should be.  If we start writing down a bunch of rules about the things that you have to have, it's going to necessarily exclude some areas because there's no way we can have criteria that are going to meet every single discipline at this institution.  But we do, again, take very seriously those external letters because we do expect people to have this national…  I would say it's national or international.  I don't think we've ever ruled out national as an important component of it, but as more and more people's works are becoming more internationally recognized, we don't want to also exclude that criteria.  I really don't think our criteria are secret or hidden.  I do take umbrage with that characterization.

Senator Kalter: Any other comments?

Senator Haugo: I just want to clarify for the record that there are four Senators from the College of Fine Arts in the room tonight representing all three of the Schools but not representing the program in Arts Technology, and we have all spoken to the issue of perception and process.
Senator Kalter: All right.  It looks like it is 8:15/8:20.  If there are no more comments or things to monkey with on the draft, we can close for the night.  We can adjourn.  

Please have a good night, and thank you so much for all of your thoughts.

Adjournment

Motion by Senator Dawson, seconded by Senator Qaddour, to adjourn
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